KEMENTERIAN PENDIDIKAN, KEBUDAYAAN, RISET, DAN TEKNOLOGI REPUBLIK INDONESIA, 2022 English for Nusantara untuk SMP/MTs Kelas VIII Penulis: Ika Lestari Damayanti, dkk. ISBN: 978-602-427-941-7 (jil.2)

# Chapter 2: Kindness Begins with Me

5

What is your story about 'Friendship'?

67





Upon completion of this chapter, you should be able to:

- 1. connect and sequence events in an imaginative story;
- 2. explain characters' actions, feelings, and behavior in an imaginative story; and
- 3. retell and rewrite an imaginative story.

## **Unit 1. Kindness towards Differences**



70 English for Nusantara | untuk SMP/MTs Kelas VIII





Picture 2.1. Stories from around the world

- 1. Look at the pictures in Picture 2.1. What do you know about these stories?
- 2. What other stories do you know?
- 3. What is your favorite story?



a. Listen to Audio 2.1. Monita and Galang are talking about a story. Listen and identify the title of the story.



#### Picture 2.2. Talking about a story

- Galang : Hi, Monita. What are you doing?
  Monita : Hi, Galang. I'm listening to a story. The title is The \_\_\_\_\_. It's an assignment from Ibu Ida. Remember?
  Galang : My goodness! I almost forgot about it. Can we listen to it together?
  Monita : Sure thing. I'll use the loudspeaker then.
- b. Work with a classmate and predict the sequence of the story. Give a number on each picture based on your prediction. Number one has been done for you.

#### 72 English for Nusantara | untuk SMP/MTs Kelas VIII





- c. Listen to Audio 2.2 on the story Part 1. Check your prediction.
- d. Listen again to Audio 2.2 and read the story. Circle the correct underlined verbs Worksheet 2.1. See the **Word Box**.

AREC	Word Box
WORDS	begin (base form)/began (past form): mulai hatch (base form)/hatched (past form): menetas shake (base form)/shook (past form): menggoyangkan wait (base form)/waited (past form): menunggu wobble (base form)/wobbled (past form): berjalan gemetar dan tidak stabil
	wings: sayap
	shy: malu-malu warm: hangat
	gracefully: dengan anggunnya
	once upon a time: pada suatu hari at last: akhirnya



 Once upon a time on a big farm, a Mother Duck <u>sit/sat</u> on her nest. She had to keep her six eggs warm until they <u>hatched/hatch.</u>



At last, the eggs <u>begin/began</u> to crack. One by one, five yellow ducklings <u>came/come</u> out of the eggs. They shake/shook their wings and said, "Quack, quack". Then, they <u>walked/walk</u> gracefully.



 "Look at all of you!" <u>say/said</u> Mother Duck with joy.
 "You are all so cute!"



• But one large egg was still in the nest. It <u>was/is</u> a little stubborn. So, Mother Duck <u>sat/sit</u> on her nest again and <u>wait/waited</u> some more.



 She <u>count/counted</u> one, two, three, four, five. "Oh, dear! I should have six ducklings!" Mother Duck <u>is/was</u> worried.



The next day, the big egg <u>crack/</u> <u>cracked</u> open. A shy duckling <u>come/came</u> out. He was not yellow! He was gray and bigger than others. But he was weak and it <u>walk/walked</u> with a funny wobble.

Worksheet 2.2

e. Work with a classmate. Talk about Mother Duck's feelings based on the story Part 1.



a. Work with a classmate. Circle two pictures that will happen in Part 2.



The Mother Duck and the yellow duckling walked to the river without the gray duckling.



The yellow ducks stayed away from the gray duck.



The Mother Duck was angry with the yellow ducklings.



The yellow ducks and the gray duck swam in the river.



The gray duck flew away from the farm.

(Retelling of The Ugly Duckling by Hans Christian Andersen) Worksheet 2.3

b. Listen to Audio 2.3 on the story Part 2. Check your prediction.

c. Listen again to Audio 2.3 on the story Part 2. Circle the correct underlined verbs in Worksheet 2.4. See the **Word Box**.



### Word Box

calm (base form)/calmed (past form): menenangkan hear (base form)/heard (past form): mendengar paddle (base form)/paddled (past form): mendayung

brave: berani different: berbeda mean: jahat nice: baik pleased: senang rude: kasar sad: sedih ugly: buruk rupa weak: lemah

proudly: dengan bangga slowly: secara perlahan suddenly: tiba-tiba timidly: takut

the last spot: tempat terakhir river: sungai

in chorus: berbicara bersamaan



Each yellow duckling jumped/jump into the river and swam behind Mother Duck. The Ugly Duckling jumped in and <u>start/</u> <u>started</u> to paddle, too.

"I can swim, Mother!"

said the Ugly Duckling. He was proud.



After swimming, the yellow ducklings started to play. They jumped and <u>splash/</u> <u>splashed</u> in muddy puddles. They shook their muddy wings and they laughed and laughed. The Ugly Duckling <u>tried/try</u> to play with his brothers and sisters, too.

"I can jump and shake my wings!"

exclaimed/exclaim the Ugly Duckling. He was so happy. But, the yellow ducklings yelled, "Go away!"



The Ugly Duckling <u>walk/walked</u> with his head down. He was sad.



The Ugly Duckling <u>went/go</u> to his mum and said, "Mom, they don't want to play with me. Am I too ugly?"



"You're different. You are not yellow but gray and brave." Mother Duck tried to calm him down. But, he <u>was/is</u> not very pleased to hear it.

(Retelling of The Ugly Duckling by Hans Christian Andersen) Worksheet 2.4

d. Work with a classmate. Talk about the Ugly Duckling's feelings based on the story Part 2.



We use **past tense** verbs to talk about past events in a story. We use these verbs to:

- create actions (shake shook): The yellow ducklings <u>shook</u> their wings.
- show a process of thinking (think **thought**): A Mother Duck <u>thought</u> about her eggs.
- identify something with our senses (see **saw**): The Mother Duck <u>saw</u> five yellow ducklings.
- express something (say **said**): "You are all so cute!", <u>said</u> the Mother Duck.
- connect information (is/am/are was/were): The Ugly Duckling was gray and shy.

(Source: Derewianka and Jones, 2016)

Now try to do the following activities about past events in the Ugly Duckling story (Parts 1 and 2).

a. Complete the sentences with verbs in past tense forms based on the pictures.



### 78 English for Nusantara | untuk SMP/MTs Kelas VIII



Worksheet 2.5

b. Look at the Ugly Duckling story Part 2 again. Circle or highlight all verbs in the past tense forms in the story. Use a green pen.



### Fun Time: Mime It!

- a. What Did the Ducks Do? Mime the actions in the following cards.
- b. Follow the instructions.
  - 1. Ask three of your classmates to play this game.
  - 2. Copy the cards and shuffle the cards.
  - 3. Put the cards in an up-side down pile.
  - 4. Pick a card.
  - 5. Mime the action on the card.
  - 6. Your partners have to ask questions using the past tense forms to the student miming the action.

E.g. - Did you walk to the pond?

- Did you shake your wings?
- 7. An extra point is given if they can guess the character who did the action in the story.
- 8. The student miming the action can also answer the questions.

E.g. - Yes, I did. I walked to the pond/ No, I didn't. I swam in the pond.

- Yes, I did. I shook my wings/ No, I didn't. I didn't shake my wings. c. Here are the cards.





Lined up/Walked: Duckling lined up and walked to the river.





Sat: Mother Duck sat on her eggs.





Splashed: Yellow ducklings splashed mud in the muddy puddles.



Picture 2.3. Retelling the story

a. Work in a group of five. Listen to Audio 2.3. Read the script as you listen. Decide which part you want to take in the story.

Table 2.1. The script of The Ugly Duckling			
Narrator 1 (Student 1):	The Ugly Duckling followed his brothers and sisters slowly, but they only stared at him.		
Narrator 2 (Student 2):	Suddenly, one of them yelled.		
Duckling 1 (Student 3):	You are not like us. You are very ugly and weak!		
Ducklings (All students):	Go away!		
Mother Duck (Student 4):	How can you say such a thing? Be nice!		

Table 2.1. The script of The Ugly Duckling

Continued in next page...

Narrator 1 (Student 1):	Mother Duck was angry.
Mother Duck (Student 4):	Now line up. We will go to the river and swim.
Ducklings (All students):	Quack! Quack! We are swimming in the river.
Narrator 2 (Student 2):	Each yellow duckling jumped in the river and swam behind Mother Duck
The Ugly Duckling (Student 5):	Quack! Quack! I can swim, too, Mother!
Narrator 1 (Student 1):	After swimming, the yellow ducklings started to play. The Ugly Duckling tried to play with his brothers and sisters, too
The Ugly Duckling (Student 5):	Quack! Quack! I can jump and shake my wings!
Narrator 2 (Student 2):	But, the yellow ducklings yelled
Ducklings (All students):	Go away!
Narrator 1 (Student 1):	The Ugly Duckling walked with his head down. He was sad.
Narrator 2 (Student 2):	The Ugly Duckling went to his mum and said,
The Ugly Duckling (Student 3):	"Mom, they don't want to play with me. Am I too ugly?"
Mother Duck (Student 4):	"You're different. You are not yellow but gray and brave."

b. Practice to retell the story with your group.



b. Check the preparation. Put a checklist for each box.

Each group member plays a character or a narrator.

Every group member feels comfortable.

Every group member is confident with or without the script.

c. Perform your story to the class.



Tell the story to your friends from other classes or schools, or to your family. What's their feeling watching your performance?



Picture 2.4 Telling the story

# **Unit 2. Kindness and Happiness**





Section 1 - Say What You Know Unit 2. Kindness and Happiness

a. What kind of situation makes you have these feelings?

Feelings	Situations
happy	I got a birthday present from my best friend.
sad	
worried	
scared	
surprised	
angry	
heartbroken	

Worksheet 2.6

b. What are your feelings on the Ugly Duckling story?



Picture 2.5 Part of The Ugly Duckling story



a. Read the following conversation between Ibu Ida and her students.



Comic Strip 2.1

### 88 English for Nusantara | untuk SMP/MTs Kelas VIII

b. Circle other four animals that you will find in the story.



Chickens



Yellow ducklings



Swans



A cow



A dog

Mother Duck

Worksheet 2.7



### **5 Facts about Ducks!**

All ducks have highly waterproof feathers. They can swim all day but stay dry.

Ducklings always swim and walk as a group and always stay close to their mother to avoid predators' attack.

Ducks are birds, but they are normally found in places where there is water like ponds, streams, and rivers.

Ducks will lay more eggs with more daylight.

Duck eggs normally will hatch within 28 days.











Adapted from: FOUR PAWS International ( https://www.four-paws.org/campaigns-topics/topics/farm-animals/10-facts-about-ducks)

90 English for Nusantara | untuk SMP/MTs Kelas VIII



a. Read the final part of The Ugly Duckling story. See the **Word Box**.

### Word Box

WORDS

care (base form)/cared (past form): peduli exclaim (base form)/exclaimed (past form): berseru greet (base form)/greeted (past form): menyapa land (base form)/landed (past form): mendarat sniff (base form)/sniffed (past form): mengendus grown-up: dewasa honest: jujur hungry: lapar nervous: gelisah shame: malu tired: lelah politely: dengan sopan pond: kolam reflection: bayangan



Picture 2.6 The sad ugly duckling

That night, the Ugly Duckling flew away. He landed on the other side of the river. There he met two grown-up chickens.

"Can I please stay here?" asked the Ugly Duckling politely.

"Why do we care?" said one of the chickens.

"Go away," exclaimed the other. (Line 5)

The Ugly Duckling walked with his head down in shame. He was sad.

The next morning, the Ugly Duckling flew away. He landed on a farm. Suddenly, a big hungry dog came. The dog chased the Ugly Duckling. "Woof! Woof!" The Ugly Duckling was scared. The dog sniffed and sniffed at him, then turned away. "I am too ugly even for the big hungry dog to want," said the Ugly Duckling. He felt heartbroken. (Line 10)

The Ugly Duckling was very tired. But, he flew and flew till he found another farm. There he met a cow.

"Can I please stay here?" asked the Ugly Duckling nicely.

"Why do I care?" replied the rude cow. She then yelled, "Moo! Go away!"

Once again, the Ugly Duckling walked away with his head down. He felt heartbroken. (Line 15)

As time passed, the Ugly Duckling grew up. He flew and flew till finally he found a clear pond. He saw some big white birds swimming in the pond. "Wow, they are very beautiful!" he thought, "but I'm too ugly to be their friend.

"Hi," greeted the Ugly Duckling. The beautiful white birds looked at him. It made the Ugly Duckling feel nervous. Suddenly, the biggest white bird exclaimed, "Hey, look, (Line 20)

"we have another swan here!"

"No. No, I'm not. I'm an ugly duckling", said the Ugly Duckling. He shook his head.

The beautiful white swans smiled and said, "Look at yourself in the water and tell us".

The Ugly Duckling saw a reflection in the water. He was surprised.

"I am a swan just like you all!"

"See, we are being honest with you", said the other swans. They then became friends and lived happily together

(Line 25)

- b. Which statements are true based on the story? Number one has been done for you.
  - 1. The Ugly Duckling went away from the Mother Duck **TRUE** and the yellow ducklings.
  - 2. He met two baby chickens.
  - 3. The chickens were very friendly to him.
  - 4. A dog chased the Ugly Duckling.
  - 5. The Ugly Duckling felt shy around the dog.
  - 6. A cow made the Ugly Duckling feel heartbroken.
  - 7. The Ugly Duckling was scared of the big white birds.
  - 8. The Ugly Duckling became happy at the end.

Worksheet 2.8

- c. Your Turn: Read the story again. Do the instructions.
  - 1. The Ugly Duckling asked the chickens politely (line 3). Circle the word that tells you this.
  - 2. The Ugly duckling had two feelings when meeting the hungry dog: scared and heartbroken (lines 8 and 10). Circle the words that showed the Ugly Duckling's feelings.
  - 3. Pause at line 12. How many farms did the Ugly Duckling come into so far?
  - 4. What animals made the Ugly Duckling feel heartbroken so far? Circle the last animal.
  - 5. Describe how the big white birds recognized the Ugly Duckling (line 23).

Worksheet 2.9



### Showing Feelings in a Story

A story contains relationships between characters. One way to show the relationships is by using such expressions as 'pleased', 'angry', 'worried', and 'sorry'. These expressions are called **Adjectives**. They **express the characters' feelings** in story worlds.

Using adjectives can help your reader know more about the characters' feelings in the story. For example, they showed that the Mother Duck felt worried or the Ugly Duckling was sad.

Adjectives can come after 'to be'. The Adjectives come after the past tense forms of 'to be', 'was' and 'were' because we mainly use past tense in narrating a story. Look at the following examples:

- The Ugly Duckling *was* **sad**. Nobody wanted to be his friend (showing the Ugly Duckling's feeling sad).
- The yellow ducklings *were* not **happy** to see the Ugly Duckling (showing the yellow ducklings' feeling unhappy).

The Adjectives can also come after some other 'verbs'. The most common verbs are 'feel' and 'become'. These verbs should also be in their past tense forms: 'felt' (past tense of 'feel'), and 'became' (past tense of 'become').

- The Ugly Duckling *felt* **heartbroken** (showing the Ugly Duckling's feeling heartbroken).
- Mother Duck *became* **worried** about the Ugly Duckling (showing Mother Duck's feeling worried).
- The Ugly Duckling *became* **happy** to live with the white swans (showing the Ugly Duckling's feeling happy).

In the next page, do the following activities about showing feelings using adjectives in the Ugly Duckling story (Parts 1 - 3).

a. What did the characters in the story feel? Work with a classmate and use an Adjective to complete the characters' feelings. Number one has been done for you.

	Part 1
1.	What did the Mother Duck feel when five ducklings came out of the eggs?
	She felt happy.
2.	What did the yellow ducklings feel when they walked gracefully?
	They were
3.	What was Mother Duck's feeling when she said, "Oh, dear! I should have six ducklings!"?
	She became
4.	What was the sixth duckling's feeling when he came out of the egg?
	He was
	Part 2
1.	What was the yellow ducklings' feeling when the Ugly
	Duckling wanted to play with them?
	They
2	What was the Mother Duck's facing when the vallow
2.	What was the Mother Duck's feeling when the yellow ducklings were rude to the ugly duckling?
	She
3.	What was the Ugly Duckling's feeling when the yellow ducklings asked him to go away?
	He
4.	What was the Ugly Duckling's feeling when his mother
	said he was different and brave?
	He

Chapter 2 | Kindness Begins With Me 95



b. Look at the Ugly Duckling story Parts 1 to 3 again. Circle or highlight all adjectives that show or express the feelings of the characters in the story. Use a red pen.



In a story, you often find that some sentences are written between quotations (""). These quotations show that the characters in the story are speaking. These sentences are called direct speech.

The sentences between the quotations tell you that in this part of the story the Ugly Duckling was speaking to the chickens, and the chickens were responding to the ugly Duckling's question.

a. Read the following excerpt from the Ugly Duckling story Part 3.

That night, the Ugly Duckling flew away until he landed on the other side of the river. There he met two grown-up chickens.

"Can I please stay here?" asked the Ugly Duckling politely.

"Why do we care?" said one of the chickens.

"Go away," exclaimed the other.





- b. Read again the Ugly Duckling story Part 3. Underline all sentences between quotation marks.
- c. Practice saying the quotations with your classmates.



What is the ending of the story?



- a. In a group of four, choose one of the endings that suits the story. Circle number 1, 2, 3, OR 4.
  - 1. The Ugly Duckling lived with the Mother Duck and yellow ducklings in the farm happily.
  - 2. The Ugly Duckling went out of the farm to find good friends.
  - 3. The yellow ducklings became friends with the Ugly Duckling.
  - 4. The Mother Duck asked the yellow ducklings and the Ugly Duckling to be good brothers and sisters.
- b. Your group can create your own ending. Draw a picture for the ending of the story.

The ending of the story:

Worksheet 2.11

c. Compare the ending of the story in your group with those in the other groups.



- a. Follow the instructions.
  - 1. Ask three of your friends to play this game.
  - 2. Copy the cards and shuffle the cards.
  - 3. Put the cards in an up-side down pile.
  - 4. Write the players' names on the wheel chart.
  - 5. Prepare a pencil.
  - 6. Spin the pencil at the center of the wheel chart.
  - 7. When the pencil stops spinning, see what name the pencil points to.
  - 8. The person with that name should take one card and read the card. That person should do what the card says.
  - 9. Spin the pencil again.
- b. Copy and cut these cards.



### 100 English for Nusantara | untuk SMP/MTs Kelas VIII

You are the Ugly Duckling, A dog is chasing you. You run fast and feel tired. You are the Mother duck. You ask the yellow ducklings to play with the Ugly Duckling.

You are the Ugly Duckling. You look at yourself on the water. You are the Ugly Duckling. You are sad when a cow says "Go away!"

You are a cow. You act and say "Go away!"

Chapter 2 | Kindness Begins With Me 101

c. Use this wheel chart.






a. Look at these animals. Talk about each animal. Use the clues below.







Picture 2.7. Animals

- 1. What is their size? Are they big or small?
- 2. What can they do? Can they jump? Can they swim? Can they run fast? Can they swing from tree to tree?
- 3. Where do they live? In the forest? In the sea? In a pond?





Picture 2.8. Animals and their activities



a. You will read a story about an elephant and his friends. Read the outline of the story and predict the elephant's feeling.





b. Read a story of an elephant and his friends. See the Word Box.



One day an elephant wandered into a forest in search of friends.

He saw a monkey on a tree.

"Will you be my friend?" asked the elephant.

"You are too big. You cannot swing from trees like me," replied the arrogant monkey,

Next, the elephant met a rabbit. He asked him to be his friend.

But the shy rabbit said, "You are too big to play in my burrow!"

Then the elephant met a frog.

"Will you be my friend? He asked.

"How can I?" asked the disgruntled frog.

"You are too big to leap about like me."

He met a fox next.

"Will you be my friend?" he asked the fox.

The sly fox said, "Sorry, sir, you are too big. You can't run as fast as I can."

The elephant was upset and felt heartbroken.



Picture 2.9. An elephant and his friends



Meanwhile, the tiger kept eating up whoever he could find.

The elephant walked up to the tiger and said, "Please, Mr. Tiger, do not eat up these poor animals."

"Mind your own business!" growled the ferocious tiger.

The elephant had no choice but to give the tiger a hefty kick.

The frightened tiger ran for his life.

The next day, the elephant saw all the animals in the forest running for their lives.

The elephant asked them what the matter was.

The great bear replied, "There is a tiger in the forest. He's trying to gobble us all up!"

The animals all ran away to hide.

The elephant wondered what he could do to save everyone in the forest.



The elephant went back into the forest to announce the good news to everyone.

All the animals thanked the elephant.

They said, "You are very brave and just the right size to be our friend."

Source: Elephant and Friends : Animals Stories : Short Stories (english-for-students.com)

- c. Answer the following questions.
- 1. What did the elephant do in the forest?
- 2. How many animals did the elephant meet in the forest on the first day?
- 3. How did the animals treat the elephant during that first day?
- 4. What did the elephant feel when he could not make any friends on the first day?
- 5. Why did the animals in the forest run away on the second day?
- 6. Did the elephant run with the other animals?
- 7. Was the elephant afraid of the tiger?
- 8. What did the elephant do?
- 9. What happened to the elephant in the end?
- 10. What do you think the elephant felt at the end of the story?



#### Are you a good friend? Here is a list that makes a good friend.

- A good friend is there for you no matter what, and will always have your back when things get difficult
- A good friend will comfort you when you are upset or crying
- A good friend will laugh with you and make you smile
- A good friend is kind, and respects and listens to you
- A good friend is trustworthy and willing to tell you the truth, even when it's hard for you to hear
- A good friend will encourage you to be a better person and inspire you to achieve more in life
- Most importantly, a good friend is someone that you enjoy talking to and spending time with
- Most friendships are positive. But, we have to be careful because some people who we think are friends can make our life a little difficult.

Source: https://www.healthforteens.co.uk/relationships/friendships



# Describing Characters' Traits and Behavior in a Story

In addition to expressing characters' feelings, adjectives like 'shy', 'mean', 'honest', 'friendly' or 'rude' can **describe the characters' traits and behavior**. These Adjectives help your reader understand more about their:

- braveness ('brave', 'shy', 'ferocious')
- capacity ('clever', 'foolish')
- morality ('honest', 'kind', 'friendly', 'mean', 'cruel', 'rude', 'sly', 'arrogant').

The Adjectives also come after the past tense forms of 'to be' (*was, were*) and the past tense forms of some verbs like become (*became*). See the following examples:

- a. The Ugly Duckling was shy.
- b. The two grown up chickens were also **mean** to the Ugly Duckling.
- c. All the animals in the forest *became* **rude** to the elephant.
- d. The white swans *were* **friendly** and **honest** with the Ugly Duckling.

Now try to do the following activities about describing the characters' trait and behavior as well as feelings with Adjectives from the Ugly Duckling story (Parts 1 - 3) and the Elephant and Friends story.

a. Work with a classmate. What can you tell about the characters' traits or behavior and feelings in the following pictures? Use past tense forms of 'to be' or 'feel'/ 'become' with an Adjective.



The two grown-up chickens were \_\_\_\_\_\_.

The Ugly Duckling felt \_\_\_\_\_.



The cow \_\_\_\_\_. The Ugly Duckling \_\_\_\_\_.



The Ugly Duckling \_\_\_\_\_\_.

The dog \_\_\_\_\_\_.



The Ugly Duckling \_\_\_\_\_\_.



The Ugly Duckling \_\_\_\_\_.

The white swans and the Ugly Duckling \_\_\_\_\_



The monkey was \_\_\_\_\_.

The Elephant became \_\_\_\_\_.



The tiger \_\_\_\_\_.

The elephant \_\_\_\_\_.

b. Look at the Ugly Duckling story Parts 1 to 3 again. Circle or highlight all adjectives that show or express the characters' trait or behavior in the story. Use a blue pen.



The stories of The Ugly Ducklings and The Elephant and Friends are imaginative stories. These stories are written in the narrative genre. A narrative is used to entertain readers.

a. Look at the elements of a story in the following table. They are taken from the Ugly Duckling story Part 1.

Part 1:

Elements	Function	Example	Detail
Orientation	Introducing the time, location and characters in the story	Once upon a time on a big farm, a Mother Duck sat on her nest. One by one, five yellow ducklings came out of the eggs. The next day, the big egg cracked open. A shy duckling came out. He was not yellow! He was gray and bigger than others.	Time: Once upon a time Location: on a big farm Characters: 1. A Mother Duck. 2. Five yellow ducklings. 3. A shy gray duckling.
Complication	Showing the conflict(s) or problem(s) in the story.	But one large egg was still in the nest. It was a little stubborn.	Problem: One egg did not hatch. The egg was stubborn.
Resolution	Giving the Solution(s) for the conflict(s)/ problem(s).	So, Mother Duck sat on her nest again and waited some more.	Solution: 1. Mother duck sat on the egg again. 2. She waited.

Table 2.2 The Detail Elements of the Ugly Duckling story part 1

(adapted from Buss & Karnowski, 2000; Derewianka & Jones, 2016)

b. With a classmate, complete the following table with the elements of the Ugly Duckling story Parts 2 and 3.

Elements	Function	Example	Detail
Orientation	Introducing the time, location and characters in the story	<ul> <li>a. The Ugly Duckling followed the five yellow ducklings slowly on the hot sunny day.</li> <li>b. "How can you say such a thing?" said Mother Duck.</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>Time:</li> <li>Place:</li> <li>Characters:</li> <li></li> </ol>
Complication	Showing the conflict(s) or problem(s) in the story.	But, they only stared at him. Suddenly, one of them yelled, "You are not like us. You are very ugly and weak!" The others said in chorus, "Go away!" They were rude and mean. The Ugly Duckling tried to play with his brothers and sisters, too. "I can jump and shake my wings!" exclaimed the Ugly Duckling. He was so happy. But, the yellow ducklings yelled, "Go away!"	Problem:
Resolution	Giving the Solution(s) for the conflict(s)/ problem(s).	"You're different. You are not yellow but gray and brave." Mother Duck tried to calm him down.	Resolution:

#### Part 2:

(adapted from Buss & Karnowski, 2000; Derewianka & Jones, 2016)

rureo.
--------

Elements	Function	Example	Detail
Orientation	Introducing the time, location and characters in the story	That night, the Ugly Duckling flew away. He landed on the other side of the river. There he met two grown-up chickens. The next morning, the Ugly Duckling flew away. He landed on a farm. Suddenly, a big hungry dog came. The Ugly Duckling was very tired. But, he flew and flew till he found another farm. There he met a cow.	Time: Place: Characters:
Complication	Showing the conflict(s) or problem(s) in the story.	(Write the sentences that tell you about the complication from the story here)	Problem:
Resolution	Giving the Solution(s) for the conflict(s)/ problem(s).	(Write the sentences that tell you about the complication from the story here)	Resolution:

Worksheet 2.15

(adapted from Buss & Karnowski, 2000; Derewianka & Jones, 2016)



Section 5 - Your Turn: Writing

Unit 3. Kindness and Friendship

a. Read the story of Elephant and Friends again. Identify the elements of the story. Underline or highlight the story's Orientation, Complication and Resolution.

Elements	Function	Example	Detail
Orientation	Introducing the time, location and characters in the story	(Write the sentences that tell you about the complication from the story here)	Time: Place: Characters:
Complication	Showing the conflict(s) or problem(s) in the story.	(Write the sentences that tell you about the complication from the story here)	Problem:
Resolution	Giving the Solution(s) for the conflict(s)/ problem(s).	(Write the sentences that tell you about the complication from the story here)	Resolution:

b. In a group, you are going to write a story similar to The Elephant and Friends. Change the orientation and the complications and write on Worksheet 2.17.

# Orientation

- Decide the setting and characters.
- What problems does the character have?



### **Complication and Resolution**

- Think of the complication of the story. How many events will you write about? What conflict(s) and resolution(s) will you involve in the story?
- Plan who is going to speak in direct speech.



# c. Write your group's story.



- a. Share your story on your social media account.
- b. Invite your friends to comment on your story.

